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Executive summary 
 
The Australasian College of Dermatologists (ACD) is the peak medical college accredited by the Australian 
Medical Council for the training and professional development of medical practitioners in the specialty of 
dermatology. It is currently seeking reaccreditation of its Dermatology Training Program and Continuing 
Professional Development program from the Australian Medical Council. 
 

College Mission:  
The College mission is to lead the achievement of first class dermatology care and skin health for our 
communities 
 

College Vision:  
The College vision is to be a well-respected leader in the Asia Pacific region for dermatological training, 
continuing education, scientific advancement and advice. 
 

About the College: 
The Australasian College of Dermatologists was established in 1967 as the medical college responsible for 
the training and professional development of medical practitioners in the speciality of dermatology. In 
2017 the College celebrates being in operation for 50 years. Over this time it has produced approximately 
700 Fellows of which approximately 530 are currently active, with the remaining Fellows retired or 
deceased. Fellows work in a range of settings including hospitals, private practice and universities, with the 
majority working in private practice.  
 
Trainee numbers vary according to funding and availability, but are in the vicinity of 110 full time places 
each year nation-wide. Most training positions are in hospital settings which are made available through 
Federal and State funding, with a small number of places funded through private organisations. 
 
The College is a non-for-profit organisation. It is currently registered as an ‘Enterprise’ Registered Training 
Organisation with the Australian Skills Quality Authority (ASQA) and accredited by the Tertiary Education 
Quality Standards Agency (TEQSA) as a Higher Education Provider. It is also ISO9001:2008 compliant. 
 
Supported by a secretariat staff of 15, the College offers a range of services to Fellows including: Continuing 
Professional Development, Post-Fellowship Training, learning resources via an ePortal, State and individual 
support, conferences, Annual Scientific Meetings, communication through weekly and quarterly 
publications and other ongoing support. Trainees also have access to similar resources. College also 
provides a resource for the general public on dermatology via the A-Z of skin website.   
 
In relation to specific products, College offers the following 

 Training program (accredited by AMC) 

 Certificate IV in Training and Assessment (accredited by ASQA) 

 Masters in Dermatology (accredited by TEQSA and due to launch in 2017/2018) 

 Accredited Mohs Surgeon (accredited by College) 

 Continuing Professional Development (accredited by College) 

 A-Z of skin website available for general public (written by Fellows) 
 

 
 
  

https://www.dermcoll.edu.au/a-to-z-of-skin/
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Major Developments since last accreditation 
 
College received 16 commendations and 43 recommendations following the previous reaccreditation in 
2007. As at the 2016 AMC annual progress report, College had met all conditions outlined in previous 
accreditation reports provided by the AMC.  
 
In relation to major developments since the last accreditation, these are outlined below as a summary for 
each standard 
 
Standard 1: 
College has undergone and is currently undergoing changes to its governance structure.  
In 2015 the constitution was revised and accepted by members. The key changes to the constitution 
enabled a strengthening of the College governance and included:   

 A skills based Board with diverse representation  with a maximum of 7 Directors with up to 2 non-
dermatologist directors to broaden the skill set of the Board  

 Continued  popular election of President with director terms moved to 3 years  

 Strengthened Faculty representation through the new Representative Committee  
 
These changes will ensure College operates effectively and continues to act in the best interests of patients 
and members. 
 
College is also in the process of revising committee structures that report to the Board. With the increasing 
growth of College in community and education areas, it was felt that separating Education and Professional 
standards would enable committees to work more clearly within defined areas and as such have greater 
impact. These changes have been approved by Board and will come into existence in 2017 as outlined in 
the main document. 
 
Another change to governance is the introduction of the Community Engagement Advisory Committee. 
College has recognised the ongoing need for this and has responded by including this committee as a direct 
report to the Board. It is expected that as College continues its community outreach that this committee 
will assist in the development and feedback of any programs and initiatives.  
 
College has also made staffing changes to reflect the needs of College in the areas of governance, 
community engagement and education. New appointments (CEO, Strategic Projects Manager, Director 
Education Services, and Communication Specialist) have assisted College in developing strategic and 
operational plans which have supported College’s successful entry into the Higher Education sector as an 
accredited provider, development of strategic partnerships with government and non-government 
agencies and communication strategies to the media and general public. 
 
Standard 2: 
 
College continues to set goals for education standards. College’s 2016 approval as an accredited Higher 
Education Provider demonstrates College’s desire and ability to manage quality education programs and 
this will be a focus for the College in the future as it aims to offer Fellows and non-Fellows the opportunity 
to undertake other AQF level courses. 
 
College has taken considerable steps to improve the engagement with Aboriginal and Torres Strait 
Islanders (ABTSI) within the training program. College has received funding for ABSTI trainees and currently 
has two trainees filling positions allocated on this funding. College also engages with ABTSI rural 
communities via teaching and clinical contact.  
 
College is in the process of finalising its ‘reflect’ Reconciliation Action Plan. It has received feedback from 
Reconciliation Australia and is working towards finalising this and implementing parts of it in 2017. It is also 
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finishing an online course for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Health workers, which hopes to provide 
additional education for this group of professionals working with this population. 
 
College continues to engage with a range of stakeholders and the appointment of a Strategic Programs 
manager has assisted this process. College is now engaging more fully with a variety of health jurisdictions 
and community groups in order to develop program outcomes and direction for College.  
 
Standard 3: 
The revised curriculum has provided trainees with a clearer education framework in which they can identify 
specific outcomes, assessments and learning methods to enable the opportunity for optimum success.  
 
While the delivery of the curriculum remains largely unchanged, there have been some minor and some 
major changes to the curriculum during the review. This has included additional and updated content areas 
to reflect current practice as well as changes to the research requirements that ensure Evidence based 
Medicine is learnt and practiced. Changes to modes of delivery and assessment in areas such as 
Pharmacology and Teaching will also enable trainees to spend more time in clinic while still gaining skills 
and knowledge in these areas. Changes to the structure of the Fellowship examinations has also enabled 
trainees more time to complete the assessments in an effort to allow the best opportunity to demonstrate 
the required competency and minimise stress during the examination process.  
 
College has also recognised the changing nature of the trainee population and as such policies pertaining to 
leave of absence and part time training have been modified to reflect the needs of trainees, while not 
lowering the educational expectations and requirements. 
 
Standard 4: 
While the required weeks of training have increased from 44 to 46 weeks per year, teaching and learning 
approaches have remained consistent over the 10 years. Trainees have access to a range of experiences 
through face to face observation, teacher led approaches, peer learning and online methods. Additional 
online resources and the introduction of Work based Assessments have provided trainees with greater 
access to learning material and opportunities to demonstrate knowledge and skills. 
 
Changes to research requirements have continued over the 10 year period with College aiming to find a 
balance between demonstrated research skills, quality of work and the primary role of being a clinician.  
 
Standard 5: 
Assessments have continued to be a critical component of the training program. College has a rigorous 
assessment process that ensures trainees are assessed throughout their training. There have been several 
changes in the area of assessment. These include: introduction of Work Based Assessments in the clinical 
settings to provide more opportunities for learning and feedback; changing the assessment of Clinical 
Sciences and Pharmacology by moving them to online modules to provide greater flexibility of learning and 
more opportunities to concentrate on clinical skills; changing exam from 2 weekends to 3 weekends to 
allow both trainees and examiners more time to complete tasks, reduce stress on the trainee and provide a 
better opportunity to perform, introducing interactive viva voce and online examination to replace OSCE 
format to provide greater consistency in assessment practices. 
 
Standard 6: 
College undertook a curriculum review in 2014/2015 to ensure that it met and exceeded the current 
standards of the profession. This was released in 2016 with key changes being: a streamlining of learning 
outcomes; revision of the Procedural and Medical Dermatology content; strengthened emphasis on 
Evidence Based Medicine; updating contemporary issues regarding patient photography and consent, use 
and storage of images in patient management. College continues to gather feedback from trainees and 
supervisors in training and CPD matters. 
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Supervisors and trainees had access to the Certificate IV in Training and Assessment from 2014. Cluster 1 (5 
of 10 subjects) was compulsory for trainees and 78 Trainees and Fellows completed this Cluster. A further 
25 Fellows completed the entire certificate (all 10 subjects). This course has been reviewed and a different 
education offering will be made available to trainees and supervisors in 2017.  
 
Standard 7: 
College undertook a Bullying and Harassment Survey in 2016, reported findings to fellows and trainees, 
provided a publicly available summary statement and has produced a Board approved Action Plan. As a 
result of ongoing feedback and the survey, College introduced an Employment Assistance Program (EAP) 
for trainees and supervisors to access should they wish to speak to someone with regards to confidential 
matters. This is a confidential service that does not provide information to College on the participants. 
 
Trainees continue to be represented in a range of Education Committees to assist in the ongoing 
monitoring of College Education activities.  
 
Standard 8: 
Accreditation of training and supervisors has remained consistent throughout the accreditation period. 
College has maintained accreditation standards and follows a 5 year schedule for each state. There have 
been approximately 20 new training positions accredited in the past 5 years. College continues to work 
with health jurisdictions to consider ways to increase the number of training positions available based on 
work force planning and projections.  
 
Standard 9: 
College continues to maintain its CPD program internally. It provides a range of online programs for Fellows 
to complete and manages these through its member’s page. College introduced an online data base in 2014 
to enable members to upload completed activities online and keep an ongoing record of their activities and 
cumulative points. This has enabled College to gather data on commonly used CPD activities and build 
services around these and provides members with easy access to their CPD records. Services that have 
been improved include: additional online activities, online journal access, individual CPD learning plans and 
general CPD access. 
 
Standard 10: 
College continues to offer services for IMGs and has continued to revise policies and procedures to ensure 
candidates are given opportunities to demonstrate their skills. While College managed IMG applications at 
the time of the last accreditation minor changes have been made to the way in which applications are 
assessed and reviewed, with the IMG Committee now managing both processes (assessment and 
interview).  
 
College has received 53 applications since 2011. Of these, College has approved 6 substantially comparable 
applications, 29 partially comparable applications and 18 non comparable applications. There have been 8 
applications for area of need in this same time period of which 6 have been assessed as suitable.   
 

Challenges facing College 
 
One of College’s biggest assets and yet also one of its challenges is its size. The smaller size of College 
enables it to run inclusive orientation workshops for trainees to develop rapport and a working relationship 
with College personnel, their Directors of Training and the organisation. It also allows supports of Fellows in 
college activities such as Examination retreats to develop assessments under optimal conditions. However 
the relative size of the College means work and tasks must be prioritised and cannot be pursued 
simultaneously.  
 
Introducing new governance processes, while critical to the development of the College takes time and 
requires allocation of limited resources. Although College size allows efficient planning and decision 
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making, the effort required to implement programs with a small group of staff and Fellows undertaking this 
work can mean tasks can take longer than is ideal and must be performed sequentially. College recognises 
this challenge and is working towards reviewing staffing structures, resource availability and allocation, and 
governance structures to enable more functioning committees and workloads 
 
Further to the relative size of the College is the ability of College to analyse in detail the data that is has 
collected over a number of years and continues to collect. Currently data is managed and reviewed as 
appropriate, however more longitudinal studies may provide College with additional information to assist 
in making strategic decisions. 
 
College continues to engage on workforce issues with health jurisdictions in an effort to manage the 
community supply for dermatological services by Dermatologists. Ensuring that College has the resources 
to accredit and support facilities to manage any increase in training positions will be critical to the success 
of any change to training position numbers.  
 
In relation to the training program, College currently has higher than normal levels of Post training 
Candidates. While support and resources are offered to this group, it is not ideal that trainees take more 
than 2 attempts to successfully complete their assessments and College is looking into ways to better 
support them in their training to enable better outcomes. College continues to review and revise the 
assessment of Trainees. Currently the Fellowship examinations are held once yearly. The smaller size of the 
College and resource cost of staging the examinations is somewhat prohibitive in the offering more than 
one examination cycle per year. 
 
Ensuring consistency of learning and access to learning experiences across all jurisdictions is an ongoing 
challenge. Larger state Faculties tend to have more resources available to trainees and access to more 
supervisors. However, converse to this, is the greater opportunity for small group activities that occurs in 
smaller Faculties. Recognising these regional differences and working on strategies to minimise these 
differences is something that the College continues to work through with the National Training Committee 
and each regional Faculty. 
 
In relation to the different populations of trainees and Fellows, College is conscious of the challenges that 
may present with International Medical Graduates, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander trainees and those 
who are impacted by Bullying and Harassment behaviour. As College progresses in the development of its 
Reconciliation Action Plan and Aboriginal and the engagement of increasing numbers of Torres Strait 
Islanders in the training program, ensuring that there are sufficient resources to support these initiatives 
presents a challenges for College, but one that is prioritised and we look forward to addressing.  Further to 
this is the challenge of maintaining IMG places in an ever changing world where questions are raised about 
the balance of IMG positions over the need for local trainees. Effective upskilling of IMGs in training 
positions and providing adequate support continues to bring challenges to College. A final and important 
challenge, of unknown quantity, is the implementation of the Bullying and Harassment Action Plan in 
2017/2018.  College is committed to its implementation and is allocating necessary resources for this 
implementation. 
 
College continues to work towards its mission of leading the achievement of first class dermatology care 
and skin health for our communities and values its position as the  peak medical college accredited by the 
Australian Medical Council for the training and professional development of medical practitioners in the 
specialty of dermatology.  
 
  
 
 
 
 


